Hart County Board of Commissioners
January 27th. 2009

7:00 p.m.

The Hart County Board of Commissioners met January 27th, 2009 at 7:00p.m. at the Hart County Administrative & Emergency Services Center.

Chairman Daniel Reyen presided with Commissioners RC Oglesby, Joey Dorsey, Brandon Johnson and Ken Brown in attendance.

1. Prayer

Prayer was offered by Reverend Brad Goss.

Chairman Reyen reported that Reverend Goss had volunteered to act as Chaplin for the Board of Commissioners.  The Board accepted Reverend Goss as their Chaplin.  Chairman Reyen thanked the Hart County Ministerial Association for their past help in securing a Minister to pray before each Board meeting.

2. Pledge of Allegiance

Everyone stood in observance of the Pledge of Allegiance.

3. Call to Order

Chairman Reyen called the meeting to order.

4. Welcome

Chairman Reyen welcomed all those in attendance.

5. Approve Agenda

Commissioner Dorsey moved to amend and approve the meeting agenda as follows:

Add Recreation Director Lawanda Curry under item 8.

Remove item 13a)Animal Shelter Grant

Add potential litigation under item 16.

Commissioner Johnson provided a second to the motion.  The motion carried 5-0.

6. Approve Minutes of Previous Meeting(s)

· 1/13/09 Regular Meeting

Commissioner Oglesby moved to approve the minutes as amended.  Commissioner Brown provided a second to the motion.  The motion carried 5-0.

7. Remarks by Invited Guests, Committees, Authorities

· BOA Quarterly Report on GMASS Contract Revaluation

Terry McCormick representing Georgia Mass Appraisal Solutions and Services gave the quarterly report.  Mr. McCormick reported more than 2600 parcels have been visited as of 1-16-09 or roughly 15%. Maps C1-C26B have also been completed out of about 180 maps. BOA Chair McMullan stated that the Chief Appraiser has divided the county plus the City of Hartwell into about ten sections.  These sections represent approximately 1500 parcels each and are being worked North to South and West to East. Mr. McCormick hoped to shorten the time frame of April for giving the values to the Board of Assessors.  
Chairman Reyen asked if they were finding any mobile homes without tags.  Mr. McCormick answered yes as well as homes not shown on the digest.  Any discrepancies are noted and audited against the actual tax parcel.
BOA Chair McMullan requested any questions or concerns by the citizens or the BOC be brought to the BOA.  He also noted that special precautions are being implemented to prevent cross contamination between poultry farms.

Commissioner Dorsey asked about property lying in two counties.  BOA Chair McMullan advised that the field team is determining where the actual property line lies and the BOA will determine the value for taxes. Commissioner Dorsey also questioned if any items were not being found that were shown on the property cards.  Mr. McCormick replied yes both additions to the property and subtractions from the property are noted.  Commissioner Dorsey asked where the largest discrepancies are being found.  BOA Chair responded with mobile home values and sub-division values.

BOA Chair McMullan stated now is an excellent time to return or update property valves and that all changes the reval team finds, up to a point, will be included in the 2009 digest.
· BOA School/Travel Request

BOA Chair McMullan requested the following schooling be approved:

Garner Peck newly appoint BOA member for mandatory certification classes
Gary Kappeler Appraiser II certification

CAVEAT classes at UGA to give updates on any new Georgia Laws

Commissioner Oglesby entered a motion to approve the School budgeted requests.  Commissioner Dorsey provided a second to the motion.  The motion carried 5-0.

· Letter of Agreement with UGA ITOS (BOA Mapping Project)

BOA Chair McMullan came before the BOC to request a letter of agreement between UGA ITOS and the County for a project entitled, Hart County General GIS Data Creation and Consulting Services.  Mr. McMullan stated that the budgeted amount should be sufficient to cover the cost of the entire mapping project including the work under this contract.  
Commissioner Dorsey entered a motion to sign the letter of agreement.  Commissioner Brown provided a second to the motion.  The motion carried 5-0.

8. Reports by Constitutional Officers & Department Heads

County Attorney Walter Gordon reported he had attended a meeting of the Joint Economical Development Authority.  Newly appointed members Doug Cleveland, representative of Hart County and Dean Scarborough, representative of Stephens County were also in attendance and represented their counties well.  

Attorney Gordon also reported on the Homeowners Tax Relief Grant.  The Grant has been placed on hold by Governor Purdue.  The current legislative session will determine if the grant will be withheld to the counties of Georgia.  He explained that this grant is the State paying a portion of the eligible property owner’s property taxes.  He stated that State Law does not allow the County to reduce the homeowner’s taxes if the State chooses not to fund this program and therefore will be required to collect these taxes.  Attorney Gordon advised contact with our local representatives Powell and Butterworth to seek their support of the State tax relief.

Commissioner Dorsey entered a motion to draft letters of support to Representative Powell and Senator Butterworth.  Commissioner Johnson provided a second to the motion.  The motion carried 5-0.

Recreation Director Curry gave an update on the Recreation Complexes.  Another company had been contacted about infield soil.  This company quoted a price of $35/ton, with possibly another company’s price at $27/ton.  The Elberton Highway field #3 would need approximately 250 tons.  Commissioner Dorsey questioned if the Recreation Department had look into renting a screening machine.  Director Curry stated no, but the staff would begin the search immediately.  The retaining walls at the Clay Street complex had been removed and the posts installed.  A company was to be out the next day to give an assessment and cost for the Elberton Highway netting.  
Director Curry requested budgeted funds to cover $400.00 of dues to the Georgia Recreation Parks Association; to be eligible to participate in district tournaments.  Commissioner Oglesby entered a motion allowing each Commissioner to donate $80.00 from their next payroll check to cover the $400.00 dues cost.  Chair Reyen provided a second to the motion.  The motion carried 5-0. Attorney Gordon volunteered the extra $160.00 needed should any one of the teams advance into the district tournaments.
14f)  Little League Annual Contract Approval

Commissioner Oglesby entered a motion to approve the Little League annual contract with an amendment stating the Little League would have priority for Tuesday, Friday and Saturday use.  Commissioner Johnson provided a second to the motion.  
Commissioner Dorsey suggested waiting to see if the LL required more usage of the fields based on enrollment before making the change.  He stated that the LL is for Hart County residents and the other uses include non-Hart County citizens.  He said that Hart County residents should have priority over non-Hart County residents.
Commissioner Oglesby responded that the BOC has directed the Rec Dept. to generate revenues.  The non-LL uses are revenue generators.  Commissioner Oglesby agreed that Hart County residents should have priority but that this issue has already been negotiated between the Rec Advisory Board and the LL.

The motion carried 4-1.  Commissioner Dorsey opposed.

9. County Administrator’s Report
Administrator Jon Caime reported Senator Butterworth had called and spoken about the Homeowners Relief Grant explaining that this would have no effect on the Homestead exemption.  Senator Butterworth also stated that funding the Homeowner Tax Relief Grant action will be a top of his priority.

10. Chairman’s Report

Chair Reyen reported he had received request from the viewing audience to have a higher chair for his use and he wished to officially request this action be taken.
11. Commissioners’ Reports

Commissioner Oglesby, District #1 had nothing to report.

Commissioner Johnson, District #3 had nothing to report.

Commissioner Brown, District #4 had nothing to report.

Commissioner Dorsey, District #5 suggested that the County needs to pursue a per diem reimbursement for County travel and stated that he would try to have examples ready for the called meeting February 3rd, 2008 at 5:30 pm.

12. Consent Agenda

None

13. Old Business

a) Animal Shelter Grant

Removed

14. New Business

a) Grant Match for Fire Department

County Fire Chief Jerry Byrum requested local match funding on the $63,200 grant to secure eight thermal imaging cameras.  Commissioner Oglesby entered a motion to approve the $6,320 local match from the “203” Insurance Premium Tax account.  Commissioner Dorsey provided a second to the motion.  Commissioner Johnson asked if the county already had a unit.  Chief Byrum stated one station had provided the funding for a unit and it had already been used to rescue a fire victim.  Chief Byrum explained that the thermal imaging camera locates heat sources from three sources; bodies, fire in side walls and night visibility to locate a victim that may have become disoriented and lost.  The motion carried 5-0.
b) Court Costs

Administrator Caime reported due the State’s depletion of its indigent defense funds, most court appointed attorney’s fees are being shifted to the county.  Requested attorney fees to date have already exceeded the budgeted amount.  Court appointed attorney fees are received by the County as a court order for payment.  County Attorney Walter Gordon stated that he can not advise the BOC to ignore a court order.  Commissioner Oglesby entered a motion to follow the court orders.  Commissioner Johnson provided a second to the motion.  The motion carried 4-1.  Chair Reyen opposed.   
c) DOT FY’10 Transit Grant Agreement

Transit Director Linda Godfrey presented the DOT FY’10 transit grant agreement.  Commissioner Dorsey pointed out that the grant paperwork required that a public hearing be held.
Commissioner Oglesby entered a motion to go into a public hearing concerning the grant application.  Commissioner Johnson provided a second to the motion.  The motion carried 5-0.  Calling for Public Input, none was received.  Commissioner Oglesby then entered a motion to close the public hearing.  Commissioner Dorsey provided a second to the motion.  The motion carried 5-0.

Commissioner Oglesby entered a motion to approve the agreement.  Commissioner Dorsey provided a second to the motion.  The motion carried 5-0.

d) Beer and Wine Application Uncle Charlie’s Food Mart

Commissioner Oglesby entered a motion to approve the license application contingent upon completion of the health department regulations section and proof of the required grocery items.  Chairman Reyen expressed concern that we are granting a B&W license with a variance when we have been so strict on issuing licenses in the past.  Commissioner Brown provided a second to the motion.  The motion carried 4-1.  Chair Reyen opposed.
e) Consideration of Acceptance of ABC Farm Road as County Road

CA Caime stated two ROW’s have not yet been received, but that these two ROWs may lie within the railroad ROW.  County Attorney Walter Gordon explained that he was familiar with this situation and recommended the BOC consider acceptance of this road.  Commissioner Oglesby entered a motion accepting ABC Farm road into the county road system.  Commissioner Dorsey provided a second to the motion.  The motion carried 5-0.

f) Little League Annual Contract Approval
Item addressed under item 8.

g) Comments Presented at 1/13/09 BOC meeting by Jerry Canady

Commissioner Oglesby expressed appreciation to Mr. Canady for his suggestions; requesting Mr. Canady to take his request to CA Caime.  Commissioner Oglesby entered a motion not to accept Mr. Canady’s recommendations at this time.  Commissioner Brown provided a second to the motion.  Chair Reyen thought some of the recommendations were good but others would be too burdensome or impractical for the county to implement at this time. The motion carried 5-0.
Jerry Canady requested something be done to allow the Water & Sewer Authority to move ahead with their Master Plan to allow citizens access to county water.  He expressed his opinions on funding the HCWSUA through SPLOST.
15. Public Comment
Bob Savage addressed the Board in support of Mr. Canady’s recommendation concerning the Water & Sewer Authority.

16. Executive Session

· Executive Session-Real Estate and Potential Litigation

Chair Reyen entered a motion to exit into Executive Session to discuss Real Estate and Potential Litigation.  Commissioner Brown provided a second to the motion.  The motion carried 5-0.

Commissioner Brown entered a motion to exit executive session and enter into the regular meeting.  Commissioner Dorsey provided a second to the motion.  The motion carried 5-0.
17. Adjournment

Commissioner Brown entered a motion to adjourn the meeting.  Commissioner Oglesby provided a second to the motion.  The motion carried 5-0.

-------------------------------------------------

--------------------------------------------

Daniel Reyen, Chairman



Betty Floyd Associate Clerk
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